
 
City of Greenville Planning Commission 

Meeting Minutes 
Greenville Convention Center, Room 102 

4:00 PM, February 17, 2022 
Meeting Notice Posted February 11, 2022 

 

 
NOTICE OF MEETING: Pursuant to Section 30-4-80 of the S.C. Code of Laws, annual 
notice of this Commission's Meetings was provided on December 31, 2021 via the 
Greenville City Website. In addition, the Agenda for this Meeting was posted outside the 
meeting place (City Council Chambers in City Hall) and was emailed to all persons, 
organizations, and news media requesting notice. Notice for the public hearings was 
published in the Greenville News, posted on the properties subject of public hearing(s), 
mailed to all surrounding property owners, and emailed to all persons, organizations, and 
news media requesting notice pursuant to Section 6-29-760 of the S.C. Code of Laws 
and Section 19-2.2.9 of the Code of the City of Greenville. 
 

 
Minutes prepared by Sharon Key  

 
Commissioners Present 
Mike Martinez, Jeff Randolph, Derek Enderlin, Meg Terry, Diane Eldridge and Pamela 
Adams 
 
Commissioners Absent 
Trey Gardner 
 
Staff Present 
Assistant City Manager Shannon Lavrin, Associate Development Planner Jordan Harris, 
Assistant City Attorney Logan Wells, Community Planner Monique Mattison (virtual), 
Development Planner Harold Evangelista, Development Planner Ross Zelenske, 
Principal Development Planner Kristopher Kurjiaka, Principal Landscape Architect 
Edward Kinney, Senior Development Planner Austin Rutherford, Strategic 
Communications Administrator MJ Simpson (virtual), Senior Urban Designer Barrett 
Armstrong, Interim City Engineer Paul Dow.  
 
Call to Order 
Chair Meg Terry called the meeting to order at 4:03 PM. Ms. Terry provided normal 
beginning procedures for Commission meeting. She explained the agenda of the 
Planning Commission, outlined the rules for procedure, and invited the other 
commissioners to introduce themselves. 
 



Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes 
Mr. Enderlin moved to approve minutes as proposed for the previous meetings. Mr. 
Randolph seconded the motion, and the minutes were unanimously approved.  
 
Call for Affidavits from Applicants 
Staff reported that all public notice affidavits were received.  
 
Acceptance of Agenda 
Mr. Enderlin motioned to approve the agenda with acceptance of the requested withdrawn 
and deferral of SD-21-890 and Z-1-2022, respectively. Mrs. Eldridge seconded the 
motion.  The motion passed unanimously.   
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 

A. SD-21-890 Applicant has withdrawn this request 
Application by Saint Capital, LLC for a SUBDIVISION of 3.18 acres located at 100, 102, 104, 106, 
108 PERRY AVENUE AND 121, 125, 127 WARE STREET from 10 LOTS to 47 LOTS. (“Ware 
Street Townhomes”) (TM# 007900-02-01100, 007900-02-01200, 007900-02-01300, portion of 
007900-02-02800, 007900-02-03500, 007900-02-03506, 007900-02-03507, 007900-02-03508, 
007900-02-03509, 007900-02-03510)  

 
B. MD-21-1004 

Application by DHD Riley, LLC/Drew Schaumber for a MULTI-FAMILY DEVELOPMENT on 
approximately 5.75 acres located at LOWNDES HILL ROAD AND I-385 for 88 units (“The Riley 
Overbrook”) (TM# 019500-01-00201). 
 

Staff report presented by Mr. Armstrong 
 

Commission Questions to Staff: Mr. Martinez asked for clarification on the redesign 
of the clubhouse. 

 
Applicant: Andy Sherard 12 Cortona Cr., Greenville, SC representing the applicant 
as the site consultant – provided details on project, neighborhood meeting 
concerns, and offered to answer questions. 

 
Ms. Terry and Mr. Martinez had concerns on the DRB comments and lack of 
clubhouse design being presented today.  Mr. Randolph asked about massing 
views. 
 
Public comments:  

• James Atkins, 138 Oakland Dr. – Spoke against project as an 
environmental herb culturalist view and the traffic study being done during 
Thanksgiving break when traffic flows were not accurate 

o Mr. Randolph asked about how the proposed materials are the 
cheapest materials? 

• David Mitchell, 40 Lowndes Hill Rd. – Spoke against project as poor view 
and traffic study concerns and lack of sidewalks for safety 

o Ms. Adams asked about the residents being willing to look at other 



designs?   
o Mr. Enderlin asked staff when the traffic study was done. 
o Interim City Engineer Paul Dow explained the traffic study is 

required to be done during the time school is in session  

• Lisa Barwick, 116 Dixie Ave. – Spoke against the project as a safety 
concern for the community from traffic and some schools were doing 
online learning which affects the traffic study.  Suggests a barrier for 
Interstate 385.  Asked for an action plan to make the design of the road 
safe. 

o Mr. Randolph asks her to clarify on barrier 

• Sherry Grant, 502 Lowndes Hill Rd. – Spoke against project on 
environmental and storm water runoff concerns as well as the wildlife and 
pollution 

o Ms. Adams asked about the waterways in that property 

• Susan Skipwith, 115 Greenridge Dr. – Spoke against project with 
concerns about the lack of shoulder on Lowndes Hill and traffic safety 
concerns as there were two wrecks after the traffic study and before the 
neighborhood meeting.  It’s unsafe to walk. 

 
Commission Discusses:  Ms. Terry asked if there are any plans to make that road 
safer in the future?  Ms. Lavrin responded to the explain the plans for this road.  
Mr. Dow provided proposed sidewalk project information with curb gutter sidewalk 
and storm drains.  Mr. Enderlin asked about the number of accidents on this road.  
Staff provides details on the number of accidents since 2019.  Mrs. Eldridge asked 
about DRB comments on color and future changes being approved by staff only.  
Commission asked about approving and requiring applicant to come back to 
present materials for approval.  Mr. Randolph asked about the DRB statement on 
the project being a “Gateway” miss for Greenville.  Commission asked about 
barriers and landscape buffering and where the closest bus stop is located.  Mr. 
Martinez expressed concerns about not having enough presented to move 
forward.  When looking at environmental, design views beside the massing study 
and no good representation of architecture and what the clubhouse looks like.  
 
Commission discussed concerns and questions with applicant. 
 
Applicant requested to defer. 

 
*Motion: Mr. Randolph moved to defer based on the applicant’s request to 
the March planning commission.  Seconded by Mr. Martinez.  The motion 
passed by a vote of 6-0 vote. 
 

C. SN-21-1005 
Application by DHD Riley, LLC/Drew Schaumber for a STREET NAME CHANGE from Woodlark 
Street to Oakley Drive between Lowndes Hill Road and I-385. 
 

Applicant requested to defer. 
 



*Motion: Mr. Enderlin moved to defer based on the applicant’s request to 
the March planning commission.  Seconded by Ms. Eldridge.  The motion 
passed by a vote of 6-0 vote. 
 

 
NEW BUSINESS 
 

A. AEC-21-810M 
Application by Jeff Dezen/Dup Oz LLC for an ALTERNATIVE EQUIVALENT COMPLIANCE 
modification located at 1114 PENDLETON STREET. (TM# 007700-01-00200) 
 

Staff report presented by Mr. Zelenske 
 

Commission Questions to Staff: Ms. Eldridge asked about future changes not 
being able to come back to change to previous wall?  Staff replied in the negative. 

 
Applicant: Drew Dezen, 13 Coffee Street – Presented reasons for change and 
offers to answer questions. 
 
Public comments: Ingrid Davis, 1112 Pendleton St – Spoke in favor for this change 
and believed trees would be more environmentally friendly and in this case, it is 3 
feet from my home and windows.  The safety concerns for visibility and fireman 
access. 
Ms. Eldridge asked what the feeling is for a short wall, or do you not want a divider?  
No wall or divider would be preferred. 
 
Commission Discusses:  Mr. Randolph asked if the applicant and neighbor 
presented a signed document would that legally be acceptable? Staff responded 
yes. 
 
*Motion: Mr. Randolph moved to approve with condition the applicant and 
owner provide to staff an agreement with acceptable material.  Seconded 
by Mr. Enderlin.  The motion passed by a vote of 6-0 vote. 
 
 

B. MD-22-55 
Application by McMillan Pazdan Smith/Rob Couch for a MULTI-FAMILY DEVELOPMENT on 
approximately 1.0 acre located at 846, 850 WEST WASHINGTON STREET for 54 units 
(“Washington Senior Apartments”) (TM# 0023000202900, 0023000203000, 0023000203100, 
0023000203200). 
 

Staff report presented by Mr. Armstrong 
 

Commission Questions to Staff: Mr. Enderlin and Ms. Terry asked about this not 
being an allowed use for the Unity Park Character Code and there are five code 
section violations to be corrected at a later date, but why are they not already 
corrected? 
 



Applicant and co-applicant: Brian Brown, Greenville Housing Fund CEO – 
Introduced project and details for commission. 
Rob Couch, 400 Augusta St. – Provided details on the project, discussed staff 
conditions and asks that condition number 3 and 4 not be included in commission’s 
approval with staff condition number 6 be revised to patch and fix. He offered to 
answer questions. 
Jack Reel – discussed traffic study and information for this project 

 
Mr. Randolph asks how this plan is site specific? 
Mr. Martinez asks for clarification on the request to strike staff condition 3 and 4 
and revise number 6. 

 
Public comments:  

• Mary Duckett 201 Pinckney St. – Spoke in favor of project 
o Mrs. Adams asked how much input the neighborhood had on the 

design of this project? 

• Diane Keller lives in the area – Spoke in favor of project 

• Tony Bingnoli, 25 Asbury Ave – Spoke in favor of project, has concerns 
with parking and traffic 

• Joseph Kass – wrote letter in favor of project 
 

Commission Discusses:  Discussed parking and traffic study with applicant.  How 
the code is impacted and should there be an exception?  How can we pass 
something that violates the ordinance?  The sidewalk improvements would be a 
place to start.   
 
*Motion: Mr. Randolph moved to approve with staff conditions and 
comments with presentation by applicant at a later meeting for refuse 
collection, window trim, HVAC screening, condition of cornice and height 
of base for material selection and a clarification for the building type of 
mid-rise be changed to Stacked Flats.  Seconded by Mr. Enderlin.  The 
motion passed by a vote of 6-0 vote. 
 

 
C. MD-22-56 

Application by McMillan Pazdan Smith/Rob Couch for a MULTI-FAMILY DEVELOPMENT on 
approximately 2.1 acres located at WEST WASHINGTON STREET, SOUTH HUDSON STREET, 
AND OSCAR STREET for 93 units (“Southernside Senior Apartments”) (TM# 0052000100200, 
0052000100300, 0052000101500, 0052000101600). 
 

Staff report presented by Mr. Armstrong 
 

Commission Questions to Staff: Ms. Terry asks the building type classification 
 
Applicant and co-applicant: Rob Couch 400 Augusta St. – Provided details on the 
project and offered to answer questions.  Opposed staff condition number #2 and 
#8 as they believed they do not apply. 
 



 
Public comments:  

• Mary Duckett, 201 Pinckney St. – Spoke in favor of project  

• Tony Bignoli, 25 Asbury Ave. – Spoke in support and about concerns on 
traffic 

 
Commission Discusses:   
 
*Motion: Mr. Randolph moved to approve with staff conditions and 
comments with removing condition number 8 and revise number 2 to repair 
any damage and with presentation by applicant at a later meeting for refuse 
collection, window trim, HVAC screening, condition of cornice and height 
of base for material selection and a clarification for the building type of 
change the building type to be classified as a multi-plex large. Seconded by 
Mr. Martinez.  The motion passed by a vote of 6-0 vote. 
 

D. MD-22-57  
Application by Luke Perry for a MULTI-FAMILY DEVELOPMENT on approximately 0.26 acre 
located at 301 SHAW STREET for 5 units (“Chesser Place”) (TM# 0150001301200). 
 

Staff report presented by Mr. Armstrong 
 

Commission Questions to Staff: None 
 
Applicant: Luke Perry, 411 University Ridge – Presented project and offered to 
answer questions, 
 
Public Comment:  

• Wanda Fisher, 13 South St. – Spoke against project as an actual half-
way/alternative incarceration house in her neighborhood and this should 
be referred to zoning to properly identify this use. 

 
Legal recommends that the Commission to go into executive session to provide 
legal advice.  
 
Motion by Mr. Martinez to go into executive session.  Second by Ms. 
Eldridge 
The motion passed by a vote of 6-0 vote. 
 
The Commission entered executive session at 7:49 PM 
 
The Commission reconvened from executive session at 7:57 PM. 
 
Motion by Mrs. Eldridge to exit executive session.  Second by Mr. Martinez 
The motion passed by a vote of 6-0 vote. 
 

 



Commission Discussion: The Commission asked the applicant for clarification of 
the use of this project after its completion.  Mr. Perry confirmed there are no 
services provided to the renters of this project as they will be independent living.  
Discussion to have further conversation with the owner who has left and not just 
the architect who has presented this project. 
 

 Mr. Perry requested to defer in order to clarify the zoning and use. 
 
Legal clarified that if approved as current use then if that uses changes it would 
be a zoning violation. 
 
Mr. Perry removes his request to defer. 
 
*Motion: Mr. Randolph moved to approve with comments and conditions.  
Seconded by Mr. Martinez.  The motion passed by a vote of 5-1 vote. 
 

 
E. Z-1-2022 Applicant requests deferral of the item 

Application by City of Greenville for a TEXT AMENDMENT to (1) Amend and replace Section 19-
6.9. Single-family residential infill standards in order to modify single-family use standards that 
pertain to the construction of new homes, additions, garages, carports, and driveways within 
established single-family residential areas; and, (2) Amend Section 19-2.3.18 Alternative 
Equivalent Compliance to allow application availability to Section 19-6.9 for the purpose of 
requesting alternatives to 19-6.9.2(A) Mass and Form Analysis. 

 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 

A. Staff Update 

• Mr. Kurjiaka provides an update on the Land Management Ordinance 
Update 

 
B. SolSmart Program Zoning Review 

• Mrs. Lavrin provided details on report  
 
C.    Upcoming Dates:  
 February 24, 2022 – Special Workshop 

March 15, 2022 – PC Workshop 
March 17, 2022 – PC Public Hearing 
 

 
Adjourned at 8:20 PM 



1

Austin Rutherford

From: Wendy Rentz <wendyholman77@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, December 7, 2021 8:31 AM
To: Austin Rutherford
Cc: Gerald; Frances Cook
Subject: Development on Lowndes Hill 

CAUTION: This email is from an EXTERNAL source. Ensure you trust this sender before clicking on any links or opening 
attachments. 
 
 
 
Good morning, Austin - 
 
I attended a meeting between my neighbors and developers last night regarding a horrific apartment complex that 
someone has obviously deemed very lucrative for themselves without understanding the many problems it will bring to 
our neighborhood. We have fought very hard to maintain our little piece of the city as one of the only gems left in this 
city being overrun by new, low cost structures. 
 
I would like to make sure all 7 members of the planning commission know how against this our neighborhood is and how 
hard we are willing to fight. 
 
Should I email each individually or should I send one to all members? 
 
Thank you for your attention to this pressing matter. 
 
Wendy Rentz 
334.312.4570 


